TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JULY 8th, 2010 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, July 8th, 2010.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on those giving their lives to bring peace to the world and health to our precious environment.


Roll Call:  
Mark D’Agostino – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Christopher Flynn – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:  The July 2010 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were both approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 20832 - 20885 {JC Fund-#20834} in the amount of $25,298.17; Highway Fund, check numbers 20886 -20906, in the amount of $35,341.34; and Street Lighting, check # 20907, $579.74.  Grand total of Abstract #7 of 2010: $61,219.25.  Abstract #7P, check numbers 723 - 726, in the amount of $2,078.15. Motion carried with all voting in favor.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The Minutes of the June 10th, 2010 Town Board Minutes were edited by the Town Clerk to read “as recommended by the Supervisor” on page 5, second to last paragraph.  With this change noted, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the 6/10/10 Minutes.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Flynn stated that he had been unable to attend the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting as he had been working nights.  He added that the Farm and Agricultural Board would be meeting every other month.


Councilman D’Agostino said that the Master Plan Committee had discussed the Greenway Compact and had submitted some questions; Chairwoman Hanlon was hoping to have a meeting of all Committees and Boards to get their views on this matter.  They also had a budget question regarding the Planner RFP.  Mr. D’Agostino reported that the Rec. Commission would be meeting next week.


Councilman Dewhirst reported that the C.A.C. were looking to mark out trails at the Stanford Wildlife and Whitlock Preserves, especially for mowing at the Stanford Preserve.  Eagle Scouts would be making some bluebird houses, refurbishing some bridges, identifying trails and looking to give out information about the wildlife living there.


Councilwoman Shafer stated that the Planning Board had closed the public hearing for Divyanand but would advertise for it again.  RPG Development project’s expiration was the end of July.  The Davenports’ boundary line change was approved, and the Dell Olio guest cottage application would be the subject of a public hearing in July.  The Burns’ trailer replacement had been forwarded for the Town Board’s approval, and the Planning Board was working on their application guidelines. Mrs. Shafer also reported from the 6/16 Fire Commissioners meeting: the roof repair bids fell under the prevailing wage laws; the DEC approved the old tank removal work, and their financial report was sent to the Attorney General’s office.  The Fire Co. also helped in working on the Rec. pond, and the Mill Lane Bridge issue would be having D.C. Soil & Water looking into an underground tank for water storage and accessibility.  They had responded to 10 fires, 6 accidents and 17 EMS calls.  The AED at the Rec. was giving an error message, and the lifeguards had a 6/16 class on CPR and the AED.  The Commission had also approved the purchase of new equipment racks and hoses.


Supervisor Virginia informed all that the Lions Club and the Health Committee had jointly donated a new AED to the Recreation Park.  She was also hoping to have a class for Town Hall employees on CPR and use of the defibrillator at the Town Hall.  The Town had also received a donation in the amount of $3500 from the Millbrook School.  The number of permits and fees brought in from the Transfer Station was up from 2009,
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and mortgage tax revenues received were as planned on in the 2010 budget.  The Northern Dutchess Alliance will be publishing a new “Blueprint for Economic Development” brochure and were promoting “buy local” for the entire county.  July is Wappinger Creek Awareness month and a Creek Week celebration walk will be held on 7/9 at 5 PM at the Cary Institute in Millbrook.  The County’s Senior Picnic will be at Wilcox Park on July 21st, Hudson Valley Home Matters will give a presentation at the Town Hall on Sat., July 10th, and Stanford History Day will be on July 17th.   

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Supervisor Stern reminded all that any comments should be limited to 5 minutes, that there should be no personal comments made, and that this was not the time for discussion with Board members.


Ginny Speed, Hunns Lake Road, read a prepared statement that votes quoted from the Minutes had been taken out of context regarding Stanford’s History Day in a memo from Councilmen D’Agostino and Dewhirst.  It was good that there was Town Board support for Supervisor Stern’s idea, with many other groups joining in, but felt put off at the implication of others’ taking credit for her idea.


Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, offered to put video of the Board meetings on the Town’s website.


Henry Boehringer, Thompsen Lane, spoke of the Town’s abundance of surplus funds, $3.1 million, and stated that tax increases were hurting some, as he had noticed when serving as Tax Collector.  Abundance can be good but felt that guidance should be looked into from the State Comptroller’s office when doing the budget, so as not to overtax residents.


Carol Hanlon, Hobbs Lane, stated that she had attended many budget meetings last year and stated that others should as well to ask questions and see the information presented.

GREENWAY COMPACT PRESENTATION:  Prior to the scheduled Public Hearing, John Clarke from Dutchess County Planning & Development, and Mark Castiglione, Greenway Acting Executive Director, gave a presentation on the Greenway and the Greenway Compact.

After their presentation, Supervisor Stern thought that the following public hearing should be left open for additional comments, and then made a motion, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to close the regular meeting and go into the scheduled public hearing.  Motion carried with all in favor.

PUBLIC HEARING:

PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #3 OF 2010:

A LOCAL LAW FOR THE TOWN OF STANFORD TO ADOPT “THE GREENWAY CONNECTIONS: GREENWAY COMPACT PROGRAM AND GUIDES FOR DUTCHESS COUNTY COMMUNITIES”


John Royall, Pugsley Hill Road – asked about the organizational system of the Greenway as a State agency and Dutchess County Planning as the regional part, and how funding comes from Albany.


Mr. Castiglione – this State agency was created in 1991 as the Greenway Conservancy and the Greenway Council, which work together along with the County Planning for regional planning at the grass roots level.  

Mr. Clarke, D.C. Planning - Counties have no official capacity but help organize and act as liaisons and local contacts for planning.  Grant funding comes from the State level but we can help wherever we can.  The D.C. Legislature joined the Compact years ago.


Eric Kusko, Ridge Road – asked how the Greenway interfaces with the Town.


Mr. Clarke – explained how they work with the legislative bodies of towns – Town Boards - but provide information to everyone.  Spoke of an example in Tivoli where they were asked to help with street planning with the Town and Planning Boards.  The Greenway works officially with Town Boards, but with their permission, can work with other local boards and committees.  Also mentioned other projects that have been worked on in the County.


Joyce Hadden, Hunns Lake Road – was on the Town Board when this was brought up 10 years ago.  Asked about how appointees were named in Albany to the Greenway boards.

Town Board Minutes

7/8/10, page 3


Mark Castiglione, Greenway – replied that the Greenway had the Council and the Conservancy that has county representatives, two appointments by the Governor, two by the Senate majority and minority leaders, from the Senate and the Assembly.  The Greenway money comes from the General Fund, from taxes, but also gets money from Hudson River Valley Heritage and the National Park Service.


Mrs. Hadden – when the Greenway started in Westchester, the emphasis was on creating trails and connecting communities; now you’ve joined with DC Planning.  Stanford is 25 miles away from the river; you no longer speak just of trails but rather suggest what we should do with our town.  Do you change the zoning laws?


Mr. Castiglione – No, cannot change your zoning.  In the 1970’s, concepts were started, but now we work to connect municipalities along the river; and consider the Hudson Valley River watershed as entire counties. 


Mr. Clarke – we take a broad regional planning approach and include all of Dutchess County – all of the watershed, including the countryside as well as inter-municipal planning.


Mrs. Hadden – you come into towns to improve them, revive them; that’s not Stanford, but rather others.  There were issues here about sidewalks.  We’re still a small town, maybe not as advanced; we have our own Master Plan and zoning; we know what we need.


Mr. Clarke – yes and DC Planning can help.  We do urban, suburban and rural planning – all part of the Greenway.  You can just ignore what doesn’t apply.


Mrs. Hadden – Is there a cost?


Mr. Castiglione – No cost.  You just need to adopt the Compact by local law and reference the Greenway in your zoning and subdivision regulations as guidelines.  Nothing is set in stone.


Mrs. Hadden – what if you get funding from the Greenway, then refuse to follow your advice?


Mr. Castiglione – that has not happened.  If we give you money for a project, it must be consistent with the application for it.  A town gets a 5% bonus towards grants, gets access to many State agencies if you sign up, as well as indemnification through the Greenway rules, a big incentive.  The first step had 261 members through resolutions, now have 56 Compact members, the next step, with 29 in Dutchess, the rest in Westchester.


Charles Hanlon, Hobbs Lane – Stanford is the only town remaining that has not joined?  Asked about Milan’s participation in the Compact.


Mr. Castiglione – Yes, Stanford is the only town that has not joined the Compact.  We worked with Milan years ago; they received two grants for $20,000 each – for a comprehensive plan and a zoning ordinance.  Another benefit: Milan was challenged and sued after they adopted the comprehensive plan and they incurred large expenses.  Their home rule rights were protected.  The Attorney General, through the Greenway, represented them and their legal expenses were paid through the Attorney General’s office.


Mike Shafer, Decker Road – grant money is for Greenway purposes?  It’s a great value along with your free consulting; this might even help the Planning Board?


Mr. Clarke – can help with local issues when asked.


Frank Weber, Jr., Charwill Drive – asked about grants’ percentages.


Mr. Castiglione – the percentages’ matches are broad: in-kind services, volunteer work, highway departments, and will accept the going rate for professional services.


Mr. Clarke – my time can also be included as in-kind services.


Mr. Weber – how much service would a town get if they do not sign up?


Mr. Clarke – it’s competitive situation; would have to pick and choose.  Compact communities would get a higher preference for a project.


Henry Boehringer, Thompsen Lane – asked about the zoning reference.


Mr. Clarke – this 2-page local law has a paragraph that focuses on zoning and subdivision regulations: if you adopt the Greenway Compact, you adopt a statement of land use policies and guidelines, but this only supplements the regulations, does not overrule them; is discretionary.


Mr. Boehringer – this can be referred to and amended from time to time?  The town is struggling with its Master Plan and Zoning, making little progress.  Would this be another obligation or reference, like Hudsonia, that we might not need?  The Planning
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Board is dealing with difficult issues and another regulation could be superfluous, not a real benefit.  Two or three overlays, perhaps harmless, but could come back and “bite” the town, another excuse to get little done.


Mr. Clarke – other communities have ignored parts of the Compact; take it or leave it once adopted.


Mr. Castiglione – when reading a zoning ordinance, the Compact can help explain parts, is a complement to the document; can make things more clear.


Mr. Boehringer – adding more layers to the processes.


Mr. Clarke – it can streamline the process in laymen’s terms (pictures) and make an application more likely to be correct the first time.  The compact’s track record is that no one has pulled out, and it has been an aid to communities, not an obstacle.


Robert Butts, Cold Spring Road – 2 questions: looking at the map, Stanford is already a Greenway member, and asked about the difference between a Greenway member and a Greenway Compact member; and we’re involved in updating the Master Plan for a few years, then the zoning and subdivision regulations to conform with the Master Plan; will probably be incurring fees during this.  Can the Greenway help with grants and associated costs, and is grant money still available with the State’s problems?


Mr. Castiglione – yes on both questions.  Grant money has been reduced but there is $336,000 available.  The Greenway Community is the first step, by resolution; next level is the Compact, after the County has developed a regional plan, then to be adopted by local law.  

Mr. Clarke - The goal was to form compacts at the County level, a higher level for grant approvals.  Smaller grants can be given to a Greenway member.


Erin Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road – does one still need a grant writer, or do you write the grants?  How do you get grant money for a project to fit your criteria?


Mr. Castiglione – the application is simple for non-competitive grants; can walk you through it.  Can also help you find other grant opportunities.


Mr. Clarke – the State and Federal grants are not as simple; would need a grant writer.


Carol Hanlon, Hobbs Lane – if we apply for a grant for the Master Plan Committee, what responsibility do we have to the Greenway and with taking your advice?  


Mr. Castiglione – you fill out the application, and if it fits the criteria, then you enter into a contract; you need to do what you say you will do, but we can work with you regarding changes, such as timelines.  Extensions for up to two years can be granted.


Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road – People are leery of something that’s free.  The Town already has access to Dutchess County Planning; what is the reasoning that we have not already joined?  It could be another non-biased perspective; could be a good idea.


Mr. Clarke – we have been here two other times, maybe in 2001 or 2003. Home rule might have been the question then, to see how it’s working.  Then we were asked again.  This is a volunteer program; no pressure.


Mark Zeyher, Hunns Lake Road – some grants are just “nickels and dimes”; if the people want this, we should join.  The money is ridiculous, the State is broke; needs to stop spending.  Your motivation should be to show a good product with good service; that should be the incentive.


Mr. Clarke – we do professional services as well.


Jan Weido, Church Lane – these two levels are ideological; agrees with Mark Zeyher.  The guidelines are the most important things, they’re not like zoning, subdivisions.  We have a moratorium now because of fears of a large subdivision coming.  Never hear arguments about planning and conservation guidelines.  We pay for consultants now; the Greenway is free.  And we do have a small sidewalk at the beginning of Bulls Head Road.


Councilman Flynn – from the Master Plan Committee’s list of questions: what is the opt-out process?


Mr. Clarke – same as the opt-in process: a public hearing, SEQR action, and adoption of a local law not to be in it anymore.


Mr. Flynn – what is the downside?


Mr. Clarke – Nothing really.  A nearby town updated their comprehensive plan with the question of affordable housing, said it should be in the next one over, but 
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generally has not seen any conflicts.  There have been aquifer studies, plans for bike trails and wine trails in several towns.


Mr. Flynn – why is this not a statewide initiative?


Mr. Castiglione – we’re focusing on the Hudson Valley, but there are also Niagara and Genesee Greenways.


Mr. Clarke – was originally sponsored by Senators Hinchey, Saland and Pataki.


Mr. Flynn – has a Greenway member ever been removed from the Compact?


Mr. Clarke – No; some join, then ignore it; some follow completely, some do halfway.  There is a wide variety of interaction.


Councilman D’Agostino – of the two phases: one – home rule – a community does what it wants when it wants but if you want grant money and you meet the criteria.  Is there a sample grant document?


Mr. Clarke – yes, on the website. 

Mr. D’Agostino – The indemnification is valuable, and the D.C. Executive adopted the regulations in the Compact.  If a town does not adopt, do you still indemnify?


Mr. Clarke – must be consistent with the Greenway principles, but it is loosely phrased.  With Milan, the Greenway disagreed with part, but the State agreed with the whole.


Councilman Dewhirst – most Greenway towns are larger towns; we’re small.  Why should we join the Compact if we’re already a Greenway member?  Seems redundant: good idea but you don’t have to follow it.  Why join now if we’re already in it?  If the grant money is part of the Compact, there is still no State budget; how can we be assured we’d get funds available from grants? 


 Mr. Clarke – a Greenway member can get small grants.  Don’t need to join, just another option.  Smaller towns and villages have joined.  We provide planning assistance if you’re a member or in the Compact, but more likely to get a grant with full membership; there are advantages with capital grants and larger grants with a flexible program.


Mr. Castiglione – regarding the financing, $220,000 is already obligated to the Greenway that had not been spent, and for 2010-2011, $136,000 more has been put aside.


Councilwoman Shafer – requested explanation of the two councils as a State agency.


Mr. Clarke and Mr. Castiglione – explained the Greenway Council – State agency - and the Greenway Conservancy – a public benefit corporation – but they convene and work together with similar missions.  Main difference is the appointments to each.


Mrs. Shafer – what does the State get out of this?


Mr. Castiglione – they can regulate the planning process to protect regionally through the Greenway.


Mrs. Shafer – regarding the grants and adhering to the regulations: gave an example of wanting to plant trees, but ended up using different types and different numbers of trees.


Mr. Castiglione – we look at the overall project, not that specific to number of trees.  We work with you.


Mrs. Shafer – we get the money for what we want, not want you want? (Yes.)  

The Greenway funds are our tax dollars; if we do not apply, someone else would get our tax dollars.

Mr. Castiglione – yes.


Mr. Boehringer – asked about the SEQR forms.


Mr. Clarke – same SEQR forms to join, long form but much is not applicable, pretty simple.


Mrs. Hanlon – asked about her list of questions that were emailed.


Mr. Castiglione – we answered as many as we could.  


Mr. Clark – if something was not answered, contact me.


Attorney William Bogle – regarding the eligibility for grants, if we don’t do what we say, we could risk the loss of one?  Milan’s case was controversial when the Attorney General stepped in; if you lose, the Greenway will reimburse legal expenses? Asked about appeals: how can a town deal with challenges?


Mr. Castiglione – don’t know; that hasn’t been tested yet, but it would be up to the interpretations of the Attorney General.
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Mr. Clarke – the indemnification section is renewable and the Legislature supports this.  The Greenway has never been sued; a town is sued, the Greenway backs them up.


Atty. Bogle – will the County be the watchdog for the Greenway’s principles?  Would a Town Board need a super-majority vote to overrule?


Mr. Clarke – it’s a policy to never use the Greenway negatively, only use in a positive way.  We are trying to limit denials for referrals, and act more cooperatively.


Atty. Bogle – regarding matters of local concern and municipal home rule: the Greenway could require you to follow some principle, then you lose local control.


Mr. Clarke – only in certain cases but overrule can always be done by a super-majority vote.


Spencer Hall, Route 82 –how many employees does the Greenway have?


Mr. Castiglione – five at the State level but Dutchess County Planning is the best local contact.  Without the good planning here in Dutchess, one can go right to the Greenway for technical assistance.


Mr. Hall – you should go to the County first?


Mr. Clarke – yes as we are the experts, except on grant applications.


Mr. Boehringer – what is the total money available?


Mr. Castiglione - $136,000 and $220,000 with $150,000 through the Federal government.  Total around $600,000.


Mr. Clarke – the Greenway is the easiest to work with and the best to go to first.


Mr. Dewhirst – if it’s really that good, why do you protect from lawsuits?


Mr. Clarke – anyone can sue for anything.  In ten years there has only been one lawsuit, but it was really about a gravel mine.  They asked the Greenway for help but some of it was not really related.  In theory and practice, the Greenway can protect a town.


Mr. Dewhirst – can you defend a Greenway only member?


Mr. Clarke – no, only a Greenway Compact member; that gives all the benefits.


Mr. Flynn – if adopted, this is a zoning law, with SEQR?


Mr. Clarke – no, less binding and discretionary; only attached as a reference but SEQR is always required with zoning.


Supervisor Virginia Stern thanked all for their comments and encouraged anyone to submit written comments or questions, and made a motion to keep this public hearing open until the next Town Board meeting, August 12th.  The motion was seconded by Christopher Flynn and was carried with all voting in favor.


A motion was then made by Virginia Stern to go back into the regular meeting at 9:40 PM, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, and adding a request to take a 5-minute break.  Motion carried with all in favor.


The Town Board reconvened at 9:55 PM.  In order to accommodate several people who were on the agenda, Supervisor Stern suggested taking a few agenda items out of order due to the length of the meeting so far, and the Board members agreed.

NEW BUSINESS:

6. MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST – LUDLOW FARM: Mark Graminksi, representing Ludlow Farm owner, Peter Georgiopoulos, requested that the Town Board grant a moratorium waiver for his client’s two-lot minor subdivision on Hammond and Duell Roads.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to hold a public hearing on this matter for August 12th, 2010.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

5. TAX COLLECTOR’S SUMMARY: Tax Collector Henry Boehringer informed the Board that he had sent $2,611,000 to Dutchess County for the tax collection season, as of 6/23/10.  87 parcel payments had not been received in the approximate amount of $271,000, and he had forwarded them to the County as well for them to collect the payments.  He would get something more detailed to the Board in the near future, but at this point in time, had only to reconcile his records, including some overpayments, something a bit more difficult without a computer program.
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HIGHWAY:

1. NEW RADIO BIDS:  Supervisor Virginia Stern made a motion to write a “generic” request for proposals for 2-way radio service for the Highway Dept. and to work with the radios of the Fire Company since the Town had been unable to get the technical requirements for this service.  The motion was seconded by Mark D’Agostino, with all voting in favor.  Motion carried,

2. HIGHWAY DEPT. REPORTS: Due to the length of this meeting, Highway Supt. Myers had already left, but his report was read by the Supervisor as follows: cut brush on Hicks Lane, black-topped Tic Toc, Sisters Hill, Layton, Stissing, Shuman and Ridge, as well as working on a culvert pipe there; cut shoulders on Mountain and Hobbs; culvert pipe work on Woods, Ridge and Wendover; did various hot patch pothole and catch basin repairs; mowed Elvin’s Cemetery; put calcium on all the dirt roads on July 7th; worked on road signs; replaced the paver’s belt and had the alternator repaired for the Volvo.  It was added that the Highway Dept. was in need of two new plow trucks.

3. NEW HIGHWAY GARAGE: In order for the project to move ahead, Supervisor Stern stated that a resolution must be adopted by the Board that establishes the project, but will commit the Town to construction, get finalized plans and look into financing.  The Town can then hold a public hearing on the matter.  A resolution to establish this Capital Project was read by Attorney Bogle as follows:

RESOLUTION #18 OF 2010

FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A CAPITAL PROJECT FOR THE PLANNING, CONSTRUCTION, PAYMENT AND FINANCING OF A NEW TOWN OF STANFORD HIGHWAY GARAGE

WHEREAS, The Town Board of the Town of Stanford has reviewed the current Town Highway Garage located at Creamery Road in the Town of Stanford, County of Dutchess, and State of New York, as to the suitability for the Town Highway Employees, the Town Highway Equipment, including the required maintenance, repair, storage and protection of the same, and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has determined that a new Highway Garage is needed, as the existing Highway Garage, which was built originally as a building for milk production and retrofitted to be a highway garage is deficient in space, size, workflow, and other conditions, and is not suitable to be further remodeled, but needs to be replaced, and the Town had, in its General Fund accumulated fund balances over the years in anticipation of having to pay for the construction of a New Town Highway Garage, and

WHEREAS, the Town Board has empowered a committee to consider the construction of a new Town Highway Garage (the “New Town Highway Garage”), and such committee has come back to the Board to recommend that the New Town Highway Garage be located near the existing Town Highway Garage on property owned by the Town of Stanford, and that the Town hire an engineer to design plans for such New Highway Garage, and consider plans to pay and finance the costs of the same, including but not limited to the costs for feasibility, location, survey, engineering, legal, accounting, bidding, construction, and fitting out of the New Town Highway Garage, and the Town Board elects to create a Capital Project and Capital Project fund under New York State Law for the same.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, this 8th day of July, 2010 by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, County of Dutchess and State of New York, as follows:

1. The Town Board hereby creates a Capital Project for the New Town Highway Garage for the Town of Stanford, which shall be called the “Town of Stanford Highway Garage Capital Project.”

2. That the proposed useful life for the Project is at least twenty (20) years pursuant to N.Y. Local Finance Law § 11 (a) (2). 

3. That the total anticipated budget for the Capital Project is not to exceed Two Million and no/100ths ($2,000,000.00) Dollars.

4. That the Town shall create a separate fund for such Capital Project, and account for the funding and expenditures in that fund. The Town shall maintain separate accounts for the expenditures out of the fund for items such   
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       as feasibility, engineering, construction, accounting, and legal costs. Any 
       


       expenditure in connection with this project, including but not limited to the    

       feasibility, engineering, surveying, plans, bidding, legal, including Bond 
   
       Counsel, accounting, construction management, contractors, or the like shall 
  
       be paid by the Town from the Capital Projects Account.

5. That the Town shall, on the further resolutions of the Town Board, determine what portion of the Capital Project will be paid from the General Fund and transfer such monies to the Capital Fund as it deems appropriate, and if needed, to determine by further resolution if it needs to finance any portion of the Capital Project, and if so, for Bond Anticipation Notes and to approve the same under the provisions of the N.Y. Local Finance Law. Any determination to finance any portion of the cost of the Capital Project shall be consistent with the provisions of the Local Finance Law of the State of New York.

6. This is a Type II Action is an activity for the replacement of a structure “in kind” on the same site which does not exceed the threshold of Section 617.12 of 6 NYCRR Part 617 of the Rules and Regulations implementing the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA), and as such, at this time, is exempt from further SEQRA Action.

The foregoing resolution was moved by Supervisor Virginia Stern and seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer.


Councilman Flynn stated that he would like to have more public input before Morris Associates moved ahead with this project.  Councilman D’Agostino added that he had only received these final documents today and also felt that more public input was needed with such large dollar figures being discussed. Atty. Bogle further explained that this resolution was strictly to create the project and no funds would be moved or appropriated, and would only be creating an account with the necessary framework.  After lengthy discussion among the Town Board members and the Attorney for the Town, as well as comments from Garage Committee chairman Bob Cadwallader and members of the audience on this matter, Supervisor Stern withdrew her original motion to approve this resolution.  Mrs. Stern then made another motion to set a Public Hearing for Saturday, August 21st, 2010 at 10:00 AM to bring this matter to the public again.  The Garage Committee will draft a letter to be sent to all residents regarding this public hearing, and added in her motion that the current Morris Assoc. bill be paid from the General Fund.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Thomas Dewhirst, with a roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – abstained; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

OTHER: Councilman D’Agostino had several questions.  One was that he wanted the proposed Highway Superintendent’s four-year term timeframe explained.  Atty. Bogle replied that the matter would be voted upon at the biennial (odd year) election in November of 2011, and did not need to be acted on by the Town Board until April of next year.


Also mentioned by Councilman D’Agostino was the matter of Councilman Flynn, with his construction experience, and Councilman Dewhirst, not being members of the Garage Committee.  Supervisor Stern stated that her opinion was that having them on the committee would give an appearance of a conflict, as they would be working on a project that they would ultimately vote upon.  If they both recused themselves from voting on the project, that would only leave three Town Board members’ votes left.  They could both, of course, attend meetings and give input, with Mr. Dewhirst serving as the liaison for the Town Board, but could not serve on the actual committee.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

1. STATE RETIREMENT RESOLUTION: Supervisor Stern explained that this resolution was required to define the standard work day for each position in question – the Town Clerk, the Highway Superintendent and the Bookkeeper.  After lengthy discussion, a motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to table this resolution until next month.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – abstained; Virginia Stern – no.  Motion carried.
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2. CABLEVISION CONTRACT: After discussion, it was agreed that a public hearing would be scheduled to get the residents’ input on Cablevision’s service to the Town.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to hold this public

hearing on Saturday, August 21st, 2010 at 12:00 PM, to follow the public hearing on the new Town garage.  A letter will also be sent to all residents regarding this matter.  It was 

added that Attorney Bogle could be the contact person to represent the Board with Cablevision.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

3. OTHER:  Councilman D’Agostino made a motion to have all the access information to the Town’s website provided to him, in order to help the Town Clerk put on videos, etc. but especially to help with the Recreation page.  Discussion followed: Supervisor Stern said that it was important to have a website policy, but at this point, only the Supervisor and the Town Clerk had access.  Councilwoman Shafer suggested that perhaps committee chairs have access.  Councilman Flynn suggested this be tabled until more information was received, with Mrs. Shafer adding that a committee could be formed to look into this further.  The motion was then seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, with a roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - abstained; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no.  Motion did not carry.  Councilwoman Shafer then made a motion to form a ‘website policy and procedure committee,’ seconded by Supervisor Stern.  Discussion followed: Mr. D’Agostino and Mrs. Shafer volunteered to be on this committee and report back to the Town Board.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  Supervisor Stern added that this matter should have been brought up at the workshop.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #3 – GREENWAY COMPACT:  The public hearing on this proposed local law to become a member of the Greenway Compact was left open earlier in the meeting to accept more comments until the August 12th Town Board meeting.  A vote could then be taken if the Board so wished.

2. ADVERTISE FOR A GRANT WRITER / GRANT CONSULTANT: A motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to place an ad as follows: The Town of Stanford is seeking applications for a grant writer / grant consultant for applying for funds for municipal purposes.  Please send resume, grant experience and fees to the Stanford Town Clerk.  Councilman Dewhirst asked about the cost of a grant writer with Supervisor Stern replying that there would be no cost unless the grant writer was used.  Motion carried with all in favor.

3. ADVERTISE FOR A COMPUTER CONSULTANT: A motion was made by Thomas Dewhirst, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to place an ad as follows: The Town of Stanford is seeking applications for a computer consultant to evaluate the Town’s current computer equipment and system, and to be able to provide technical advice and service on an ongoing basis.  Please send resume and fees to the Stanford Town Clerk. Motion carried with all in favor.

4. RESOLUTION TO ACKNOWLEDGE THE COMPLETION OF THE TOWN JUSTICES’ AUDITS:  The following resolution was read by Supervisor Virginia Stern:

RESOLUTION #19 OF 2010

A RESOLUTION TO ACKNOWLEDGE THE COMPLETION OF THE AUDIT FOR THE TOWN JUSTICES’ AUDITS

WHEREAS, the State of New York Unified Court System requires that all town and village justices provide their court records and dockets to their respective Town Boards through Section 2019-a of the Uniform Justice Court Act, and


WHEREAS, such records must then be examined or audited and that fact be entered into the Minutes of the Town’s proceedings, and


WHEREAS, the Unified Court System’s Action Plan for the Justice Courts, announced in November 2006, includes initiatives to improve accountability and controls over Justice Court finances and records, as well as increased monitoring of town and village boards’ compliance with Section 2019-A;
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NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board is acknowledging that the required audit has been completed for Town of Stanford Justice Dennis Smith and Town of Stanford Justice Frank Weber, Jr., and is forwarding said audits to the Director of Internal Audit of the NYS Office of Court Administration.


On this 8th day of July, 2010 a motion was made by Supervisor Virginia Stern,

and seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer for the passage of this resolution.


Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino - yes






Councilman Thomas Dewhirst - yes






Councilman Christopher Flynn - yes






Councilwoman Johanna Shafer - yes






Supervisor Virginia Stern - yes

Resolution #19 of 2010 was approved by the affirmative votes of all of the Town of Stanford Board members and certified this 8th day of July, 2010

(Note: Agenda items #5 and 6 were covered previously)

7. TRAILER REPLACEMENT - THOMAS BURNS: Upon the recommendation of the Planning Board, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the application of Thomas Burns, 153 Hobbs Lane, for the replacement of an existing trailer.  Mention was made by Attorney Bogle that more input from the Planning Board, the County Board of Health and the Building Inspector would be required, but the Town Board would be granting their approval of the application process to continue with the Planning Board.  Motion carried with all voting in favor. 

8. GENERAL AND HIGHWAY FUNDS’ BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: The following Budget resolutions were approved by the Town Board:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 20 OF 2010



             Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern



             Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer 

 
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2010 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2010 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
   Decrease

00-01-1220-20 – Supervisor: equipment: computer/printer        $ 1,641.10




00-01-1620-40 – Town Hall: equipment-Supervisor’s computer

    

   $1,641.10


00-01-1990-40 – Contingency: Morris & communications’ invoices
              $ 1,536.60


00-04-5132-40 – Garage: communications-Bonte tower
     $ 1,200.00




00-04-5132-44 – New Highway Garage – Morris bills
     $ 336.60









TOTAL:

     $ 3,177.70
  $ 3,177.70__


Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – no






Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – no






Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes






Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes






Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Budget Resolution #20 of 2010 approved by the affirmative votes of three of the five Town Board members and certified this 8th day of July, 2010.

HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:

RESOLUTION # 21 OF 2010



Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern


Seconded by Councilman Mark D’Agostino 
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WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2010 Highway Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2010 Highway Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease


01-04-5130-42 – Machinery - Parts


$ 6,500.00_________________


01-04-5130-47 – Machinery - Supplies




$ 2,000.00
  

01-04-5130-48 – Machinery – Fuel





$ 4,500.00







TOTAL:
$ 6,500.00

$ 6,500.00



Roll call vote as follows: 
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes 






Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes 






Councilman Christopher Flynn - yes 






Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes 






Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes


Budget Resolution # 20 of 2010 unanimously approved by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 8th day of July, 2010.

9. TOWN TELEPHONE SERVICE: After lengthy study of the Town’s phone systems and bills, Supervisor Stern found three unused telephone lines for which the Town was being charged.  If these three lines were disconnected, the Town would save $1,017.75 per year.  She also found that switching from Cornerstone Telephone and Verizon and going with Cablevision/Optimum would save the Town another $526.92 per year.  Supervisor Stern then made a motion to disconnect the three unused lines and switch all telephone lines to Cablevision/Optimum.  The motion was seconded by Mark D’Agostino, with all voting in favor.  Motion carried.

10. SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #4 – ZONING AMENDMENTS: Discussion followed regarding this proposed local law, with Councilmen Flynn and D’Agostino bringing up a few questions and comments.  It was then agreed that this proposed local law’s setting of a public hearing would be put off until the August meeting for further discussion.

11. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF LIQUOR LICENSE RENEWAL APPLICATION FROM UNCLE SONNY’S: Uncle Sonny’s Café and Pizzeria at 6270 Route 82 sent in a notice that their liquor license renewal application had been submitted to the State Liquor Authority.  This certified letter of notification was received in the Town Clerk’s office on July 7, 2010 and will be acknowledged in the Minutes and filed in her office as required by law.

12. OTHER: Historian Dorothy Burdick sent a letter requesting to use the Town Hall for a “Town Hall Archives Open House” on Saturday and Sunday, October 9th and 10th (or Sunday & Monday, 10/10 & 10/11).  Permission was granted on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one was heard.

COUNTY LEGISLATOR REPORT: County Legislator Mike Kelsey had not attended. 


With no other business at hand, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to adjourn the meeting at 12:05 AM (Friday, July 9th, 2010).  Motion carried with all voting in favor.






Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell




Town Clerk 

